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To the Editor, Harpers Magazine:

Lewis Lapham’s diatribe against New York’s new ban on smoking in restaurants (Social hygiene, July 2003 issue) is rife with outdated pseudoscience and forced, inaccurate comparisons which ignore decades of important advances in medicine and public health. Contrary to his assertion that secondhand smoke “does not inflict collateral damage on innocent bystanders,” numerous studies published in peer reviewed scientific journals have proven conclusively that environmental tobacco smoke (ETS) is a significant cause of substantial morbidity and mortality. ETS contains more than 3800 chemicals, including 50 known carcinogens. It is the major contributor to over 60,000 deaths per year in the United States; exacerbates allergy and asthma symptoms; causes 200,000 to 300,000 childhood respiratory infections per year; increases the risk of heart attack and lung and cervical cancers; and raises building ventilation costs, increases interior cleaning costs by 50%, and decreases furniture replacement intervals three-fold. The excess lifetime risk of risk of fatal coronary artery disease for the exposed, non-smoking spouse of a smoker is between 1 and 3 per 100, compared with 1/100,000 – 1/1,000,000 lifetime mortality risks used to define environmental exposure limits for industrial toxins.

Comparing ETS exposure to the risks encountered through “close association with a side order of mashed potatoes” minimizes the very real suffering of those afflicted with diseases consequent to exposure to this formidable environmental toxin. Furthermore, comparing the replicated and re-confirmed data and conclusions generated by reputable scientists to the “sleights of hand performed by the accountants for Arthur Anderson and the Enron Corporation” implies that independent scientists have deliberately misled the public (for what purpose, one can only guess – indeed, the few studies purporting no association between ETS and disease were funded by the tobacco industry, and often deliberately poorly designed in order to reach predetermined conclusions meant to engender public doubt).
Finally, contrary to Lapham’s assertion that anti-smoking ordinances are unpopular and likely to bankrupt local businesses, a majority of both non-smokers and smokers support these laws, which have either no effect or a beneficial effect on local businesses. Lapham suggests that if those supporting anti-smoking measures (e.g., limitations on smoking or increases in the tobacco tax, which has declined since the 1970s in real dollars) were truly concerned about the public’s health, that a portion of tobacco taxes would be earmarked for smoking prevention programs and for the treatment of tobacco-related diseases. Indeed, historically, significant percentages of tobacco tax revenues have been utilized, in a very cost-effective manner, to educate youth about the risks of tobacco and to treat the afflicted. Regrettably, despite the success of such programs, many states have diverted these funds toward other budgetary needs in this period of depleted state coffers.
If Lapham wishes to smoke in private, or with a group of friends willing to assume the health risks of exposure to his exhaled toxic effluvia, then so be it. But his right to poison the air ends where my (and others’) lungs’ begins.

Sincerely,

Martin Donohoe, MD, FACP
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